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Subjectivity Is Truth
S0REN KIERKEGAARD
Our first reading is taken from the Concluding Unscientific Postscript by Danish
philosopher Soren Kierkegaard (1813-1855), father of existentialism. Kierkegaard
represents a radical version of fideism in which faith not only is higher than
reason but, in a sense, opposes it. Faith, not reason, is the highest virtue a
human can reach; -, faith is necessary for the deepest human fulfilment.
Kierkegaard argues that there is something fundamentally misguided in trying to
base one's religious faith on objective evidence or reason. It is both useless
(it won't work) and a bad thing (it detracts one from the essential task of
growing in faith). He then goes on to develop a theory of subjectivity wherein
faith finds an authentic home. Even if we had direct proof for theism or
Christianity, we would not want it, for such objective certainty would take the
venture out of the religious pilgrimage, reducing it to a set of dull
mathematical certainties.
-------------------------------From Concluding Unscientific Postscript to the Philosophical Fragments (1844),
translated by Louis Pojman. This selection and translation has been made for the
first edition of this volume.
-------------------------------The problem we are considering is not the truth of Christianity but the
individual’s relation to Christianity. Our discussion is not about the
scholar's systematic zeal to arrange the truths of Christianity in nice tidy
categories but about the individual's personal relationship to this doctrine, a
relationship which is properly one of infinite interest to him. Simply stated,
"I, Johannes Climacus, born in this city, now thirty years old, a decent fellow
like most folk, suppose that there awaits me, as it awaits a maid and a
professor, a highest good, which is called an eternal happiness. I have heard
that Christianity is the way to that good, and so I ask, how may I establish a
proper relationship to Christianity?"
I hear an intellectual's response to this, "What outrageous presumption! What
egregious egoistic vanity in this theocentric and philosophically enlightened
age, which is concerned with global history, to lay such inordinate weight on
one's petty self."
I tremble at such a reproof and had I not already inured myself to these kinds
of responses, I would slink away like a dog with his tail between his legs. But
I have no guilt whatsoever about what I am doing, for it is not I who is
presumptuous, but, rather, it is Christianity itself which compels me to ask the
question in this way. For Christianity places enormous significance on my little
self, and upon every other self however insignificant it may seem, in that it
offers each self eternal happiness on the condition that a proper relationship
between itself and the individual is established.
Although I am still an outsider to faith, I can see that the only unpardonable
sin against the majesty of Christianity is for an individual to take his
relationship to it for granted. However modest it may seem to relate oneself in
this way, Christianity considers such a casual attitude to be imprudent. So I
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must respectfully decline all theocentric helpers and the helpers' helpers who
would seek to help me through a detached relationship to this doctrine. I would
rather remain where I am with my infinite concern about my spiritual existence,
with the problem of how I may become a Christian. For while it is not impossible
for one with an infinite concern for his eternal happiness to achieve salvation,
it is entirely impossible for one who has lost all sensitivity to the
relationship to achieve such a state.
The objective problem is: Is Christianity true? The subjective problem is: What
is the individual's relationship to Christianity? Quite simply, how may I,
Johannes Climacus, participate in the happiness promised by Christianity? The
problem concerns myself alone; partly because, if it is properly set forth, it
will concern everyone in exactly the same way; and partly because all the other
points of view take faith for granted, as trivial.
In order to make my problem clear, I shall first describe the objective problem
and show how it should be treated. In this way the historical aspect will be
given its due. After this I shall describe the subjective problem.

The Objective Problem of the Truth of Christianity.
From an objective point of view Christianity is a historical fact whose truth
must be considere4d in a purely objective manner, for the modest scholar is far
too objective not to leave himself outside--though as a matter of fact, he may
count himself as a believer. 'Truth' in this objective sense may mean either (1)
historical truth or (2) philosophical truth. As historical truth, the truth
claims must be decided by a critical examination of the various sources in the
same way we determine other historical claims. Considered philosophically, the
doctrine that has been historically verified must be related to the eternal
truth.
The inquiring, philosophical, and learned researcher raises the question of the
truth, but not the subjective truth, that is, the truth as appropriated. The
inquiring researcher is interested, but he is not infinitely, personally, and
passionately interested in a way that relates his own eternal happiness to this
truth. Far be it for the objective person to be so immodest, so presumptuous as
that!
Such an inquirer must be in one of two states. Either he is already in faith
convinced of the truth of Christianity-and in such a relationship he cannot be
indefinitely interested in the objective inquiry, since faith itself consists in
being infinitely concerned with Christianity and regards every' competing
interest as a temptation; or he is not in faith but objectively considering the
subject matter, and as such is not in a condition of being infinitely interested
in the question.
I mention this in order to draw your attention to what will be developed in the
second part of this work, namely, that the problem of the truth of Christianity
is never appropriately set forth in this objective manner, that is, it does not
arise at all, since Christianity lies in decision. Let the scholarly researcher
work with indefatigable zeal even to the point of shortening his life in devoted
service to scholarship. Let the speculative philosopher spare neither time nor
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effort. They are nevertheless not personally and passionately concerned. On the
contrary, they wouldn't want to be but will want to develop an objective and
disinterested stance. They are only concerned about objective truth, so that the
question of personal appropriation is relatively unimportant, something that
will follow their findings as a matter of course. In the last analysis what
matters to the individual is of minor significance. Herein precisely lies the
scholar's exalted equanimity as well as the comedy of his parrotlike pedantry.

The Historical Point of View.
When Christianity is considered through its historical documents, it becomes
vital to get a trustworthy account of what Christian doctrine really is. If the
researcher is infinitely concerned with his relationship to this truth, he will
immediately despair, because it is patently clear that in historical matters the
greatest certainty is still only an approximation, and an approximation is too
weak for one to build his eternal happiness upon, since its incommensurability
with eternal happiness prevents it from obtaining.
So the scholar, having only a historical interest in the truth of Christianity,
begins his work with tremendous zeal and contributes important research until
his seventieth year. Then just fourteen days before his death he comes upon a
new document that casts fresh light over one whole side of his inquiry. Such an
objective personality is the antithesis of the restless concern of the subject
who is infinitely interested in eternal happiness and who surely deserves to
have a decisive answer to the question concerning that happiness.
When one raises the historical question of the truth of Christianity or of what
is and what is not Christian truth, we come directly to the Holy Scriptures as
the central document. The historical investigation focuses first on the Bible.
So the scholar, having only a historical interest in the truth of Christianity,
begins his work with tremendous zeal and contributes important research until
his seventieth year. Then just fourteen days before his death he comes upon a
new document that casts fresh light over one whole side of his inquiry. Such an
objective personality is the antithesis of the restless concern of the subject
who is infinitely interested in eternal happiness and who surely deserves to
have a decisive answer to the question concerning that happiness.
When one raises the historical question of the truth of Christianity or of what
is and what is not Christian truth, we come directly to the Holy Scriptures as
the central document. The historical investigation focuses first on the Bible.

The Holy Scriptures.

It is very important that the scholar secure the
highest possible reliability in his work. In this regard it is important for me
not to pretend that I have learning or show that I have none, for my purpose
here is more important. And that is to have it understood and remembered that
even with the most impressive scholarly credentials and persistence, even if all
the intelligence of all the critics met in one single head, still one would get
no further than an approximation. We could never show more than that there is an
incommensurability between the infinite personal concern for one's eternal
happiness and the reliability of the documents.
When the Scriptures are considered as the ultimate arbiter, which determines
what is and what: is not Christian, it becomes imperative to secure their
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reliability through a critical historical investigation. So we must deal here
with several issues: the canonicity of each book of the Bible, their
authenticity, their integrity, the trustworthiness of the authors, and finally,
we must assume a dogmatic guarantee: inspiration. When one thinks of the
prodigious labors that the English are devoting to digging the tunnel under the
Thames, the incredible expenditure of time and effort, and how a little accident
can upset the whole project for a long time, one may be able to get some idea of
what is involved in the undertaking that we are describing. How much time, what
diligence, what glorious acumen, what remarkable scholarship from generation to
generation have been requisitioned to accomplish this work of supreme wonder!
And yet a single little dialectical doubt can suddenly touch the foundations and
for a long time disturb the whole project, closing the underground way to
Christianity, which one has tried to establish objectively and scientifically,
instead of approaching the problem as it should be approached, above ground-subjectively.
But let us assume first that the critics have established everything that
scholarly theologians in their happiest moments ever dreamed to prove about the
Bible. These books and no others belong to the canon. They are authentic,
complete, their authors are trustworthy-it is as though every letter were
divinely inspired (one cannot say more than this, for inspiration is an object
of faith and is qualitatively dialectical. It cannot be reached by a
quantitative increment). Furthermore, there is not the slightest contradiction
in these holy writings. For let us be careful in formulating our hypothesis. If
there is even a word that is problematic, the parenthesis of uncertainty begins
again, and the critical philological enterprise will lead one astray. In
general, all that is needed to cause us to question our findings is a little
circumspection, the renunciation of every learned middle-term, which could in a
twinkle of the eye degenerate into a hundred-year parenthesis.
And so it comes to pass that everything we hoped for with respect to the
Scriptures has been firmly established. What follows from this? Has anyone who
didn't previously have faith come a single step closer to faith? Of course not,
not a single step closer. For faith isn't produced through academic
investigations. It doesn't come directly at all, but, on the contrary, it is
precisely in objective analysis that one loses the infinite personal and
passionate concern that is the requisite condition for faith, its ubiquitous
ingredient, wherein faith comes into existence.
Has anyone who had faith gained anything in terms of faith's strength and power?
No, not the least. Rather, his prodigious learning which lies like a dragon at
faith's door, threatening to devour it, will become a handicap, forcing him to
put forth an even greater prodigious effort in fear and trembling in order not
to fall into temptation and confuse knowledge with faith. Whereas faith had
uncertainty as a useful teacher, it now finds that certainty is its most
dangerous enemy. Take passion away and faith disappears, for certainty and
passion are incompatible. Let an analogy throw light on this point. He who
believes that God exists and providentially rules the world finds it easier to
preserve his faith (and not a fantasy) in an. imperfect world where passion is
kept awake, than in an absolutely perfect world; for in such an ideal world
faith is unthinkable. This is the reason that we are taught that in eternity
faith will be annulled.
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Now let us assume the opposite, that the opponents have succeeded in proving
what they desired to establish regarding the Bible and did so with a certainty
that transcended their wildest hopes. What then? Has the enemy abolished
Christianity? Not a whit. Has he harmed the believer? Not at all. Has he won the
right of being free from the responsibility of becoming a believer? By no means.
Simply because these books are not by these authors, are not authentic, lack
integrity, do not seem to be inspired (though this cannot be demonstrated since
it is a matter of faith), it in no way follows that these authors have not
existed, and above all it does not follow that Christ never existed. In so far
as faith perdures, the believer is at liberty to assume it; just aS free (mark
well!); for if he accepted the content of faith on the basis of evidence, he
would now be on the verge of giving up faith. If things ever came this far,
the;. believer is somewhat to blame, for he invited the procedure and began to
play into the hands of unbelief by attempting to prove the content of faith.
Here is the heart of the matter, and I come back to learned theology. For whose
sake is the proof sought? Faith does not need it. Yes, it must regard it as an
enemy. But when faith begins to feel ashamed, when like a young woman for whom
love ceases to suffice, who secretly. feels ashamed of her lover and must
therefore have it confirmed by others that he really is quite remarkable, so
likewise when faith falters and begins to lose its passion, when it begins to
cease to be faith, then proof becomes necessary in order to command respect from
the side of unbelief.
So when the subject of faith is treated objectively, it becomes impossible for a
person to relate himself to the decision of faith with passion, let alone with
infinitely concerned passion. It is a self-contradiction and as such comical to
be infinitely concerned about what at best can only be an approximation. If in
spite of this, we still preserve passion, we obtain fanaticism. For the person
with infinite passionate concern every relevant detail becomes something of
infinite value. The error lies not in the infinite passion but in the fact that
its object has become an approximation.
As soon as one takes subjectivity away--and with it subjectivity's passion--and
with passion the infinite concern--it becomes impossible to make a decision-either with regard to this problem or any other; for every decision, every
genuine decision, is a subjective action. A contemplator (i.e., an objective
subject) experiences no infinite urge to make a decision and sees no need for a
commitment anywhere. This is the falsity of objectivity and this is the problem
with the Hegelian notion of mediation as the mode of transition in the
continuous process, where nothing endures and where nothing is infinitely
decided because the movement turns back on itself and again turns back; but the
movement itself is a chimera and philosophy becomes wise afterwards. Objectively
speaking, this method produces results in great supply, but it does not produce
a single decisive result. This is as is expected, since decisiveness inheres in
subjectivity, essentially in passion and maximally in the personal passion that
is infinitely concerned about one's eternal happiness.
Christianity is spirit, spirit is inwardness, inwardness is subjectivity,
subjectivity is essentially passion and at its maximum infinite personal and
passionate concern about one's eternal happiness.
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Becoming Subjective.

Objectively we only consider the subject matter,
subjectively we consider the subject and his subjectivity, and, behold,
subjectivity is precisely our subject matter. It must constantly be kept in mind
that the subjective
problem is not about some other subject matter but simply about subjectivity
itself. Since the problem is about a decision, and all decisions lie in
subjectivity, it follows that not a trace of objectivity remains, for at the
moment that subjectivity slinks away from the pain and crisis of decision, the
problem becomes to a degree objective. If the Introduction still awaits another
work before a judgment can be made on the subject matter, if the philosophical
system still lacks a paragraph, if the speaker still has a final argument,
the_decision is postponed. We do not raise the question of the truth of
Christianity in the sense that when it has been decided, subjectivity is ready
and willing to accept it. No, the question is about the subject's acceptance of
it, and it must be regarded as an infernal illusion or a deceitful evasion which
seeks to avoid the decision by taking an objective treatment of the subject
matter and assumes that a subjective commitment will follow from the objective
deliberation as a matter of course. On the contrary, the decision lies in
subjectivity and an objective acceptance is either a pagan concept or one devoid
of all meaning.
Christianity will give the single individual eternal happiness, a good that
cannot be divided into parts but can only be given to one person at a time.
Although we presuppose that subjectivity is available to be appropriated, a
possibility that involves accepting this good, it is not a subjectivity without
qualification, without a genuine understanding of the meaning of this good.
Subjectivity's development or transformation, its infinite concentration in
itself with regard to an eternal happiness-this highest good of Infinity, an
eternal happiness-this is subjectivity's developed possibility. As such,
Christianity protests against all objectivity and will infinitely concern itself
only with subjectivity. If there is any Christian truth, it first arises in
subjectivity. Objectively it does not arise at all. If its truth is only in a
single person, then Christianity exists in him alone, and there is greater joy
in heaven over this one than over all world history and philosophical systems
which, as objective forces, are incommensurable with the Christian idea.
Philosophy teaches that the way to truth is to become objective, but
Christianity teaches that the way is to become subjective, that is, to become a
subject in truth. Lest we seem to be trading on ambiguities, let it be said
clearly that Christianity aims at intensifying passion to its highest pitch; but
passion is subjectivity and does not exist objectively at all.

Subjective Truth, Inwardness; Truth is Subjectivity. For an
objective reflection the truth becomes an object, something objective, and
thought points away from the subject. For subjective reflection the truth
becomes a matter of appropriation, of inwardness, of subjectivity, and thought
must penetrate deeper and still deeper into the subject and his subjectivity.
Just as in objective reflection, when objectivity had come into being,
subjectivity disappeared, so here the subjectivity of the subject becomes the
final stage, and objectivity disappears. It is not for an instant forgotten that
the subject is an existing individual, and that existence is a process of
becoming, and that therefore the idea of truth being an identity of thought and
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being is a chimera of abstraction; this is not because the truth is not such an
identity but because the believer is an existing individual for whom the truth
cannot be such an identity as long as he exists as a temporal being.
If an existing subject really could transcend himself, the truth would be
something complete for him, but where is this point outside of himself? The 1 =
1 is a mathematical point that does not exist, and insofar as one would take
this standpoint, he will not stand in another's way. It is only momentarily that
the existential subject experiences the unity of the infinite and the finite,
which transcends existence, and that moment is the moment of passion. While
scribbling modern philosophy is contemptuous of passion, passion remains the
highest point of existence for the individual who exists in time. In passion the
existential subject is made infinite in imagination's eternity, and at the same
time he is himself.
All essential knowledge concerns existence, or only that knowledge that relates
to existence is essential, is essential knowledge. All knowledge that is not
existential, that does not involve inward reflection, is really accidental
knowledge, its degree and compass are essentially a matter of no importance.
This essential knowledge that relates itself essentially to the existing
individual is not to be equated with the above-mentioned abstract identity
between thought and being. But it means that knowledge must relate itself to the
knower, who is essentially an existing individual, and therefore all essential
knowledge essentially relates itself to existence, to that which exists. But all
ethical and all ethical-religious knowledge has this essential relationship to
the existence of the knower.
In order to elucidate the difference between the objective way of reflection and
the subjective way, I shall now show how subjective reflection makes its way
back into inwardness. The highest point of inwardness in an existing person is
passion, for passion corresponds to truth as a paradox, and the fact that the
truth becomes a paradox is grounded in its relation to an existing individual.
The one corresponds to the other. By forgetting that we are existing subjects,
we lose passion and truth ceases to be a paradox, but the knowing subject begins
to lose his humanity and becomes fantastic and the truth likewise becomes a
fantastic object for this kind of knowledge.
When the question of truth is put forward in an objective manner, reflection is
directed objectively to the truth as an object to which the knower is related.
The reflection is not on the relationship but on whether he is related to the
truth. If that which he is related to is the truth, the subject is in the truth.
When the question of truth is put forward in a subjective manner, reflection is
directed subjectively to the individual's relationship. If the relation's HOW is
in truth, the individual is in truth, even if the WHAT to which he is related is
not true.
We may illustrate this by examining the knowledge of God. Objectively the
reflection is on whether the object is the true God; subjectively reflection is
on whether the individual is related to a what in such a way that his
relationship in truth is a God-relationship. On which side does the truth lie?
Ah, let us not lean towards mediation and say, it is on neither side but in the
mediation of both of them.
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The existing individual who chooses the objective way enters upon the entire
approximation process that is supposed to bring God into the picture. But this
in all eternity cannot be done ~ because God is Subject and therefore exists
only for the subjective individual in inwardness. The existing individual who
chooses the subjective way comprehends instantly the entire dialectical
difficulty involved in having to use some time, perhaps a long time, in order to
find God objectively. He comprehends this dialectical difficulty in all its pain
because every moment without God is a moment lost--so important is the matter of
being related to God. In this way God certainly becomes a postulate but not in
the useless sense in which it is often taken. It becomes the only way in which
an existing individual comes into a relation with God--when the dialectical
contradiction brings passion to the point of despair and helps him embrace God
with the category of despair (faith). Now the postulate is far from being
arbitrary or optional. It becomes a life-saving necessity, so that it is no
longer simply a postulate, but rather the individual's postulation of the
existence of God is a necessity.
Now the problem is to calculate on which side there is the most truth: either
the side of one who seeks the true God objectively and pursues the approximate
truth of the God-idea or the side of one who is driven by infinite concern for
his relationship to God. No one who has not been corrupted by science can have
any doubt in the matter.
If one who lives in a Christian culture goes up to God's house, the house of the
true God, with a true conception of God, with knowledge of God and prays--but
prays in a false spirit; and one who lives in an idolatrous land prays with the
total passion of the infinite, although his eyes rest on the image of an idol;
where is there most truth? The one prays in truth to God, although he worships
an idol. The other prays in untruth to the true. God and therefore really
worships an idol.
When a person objectively inquires about the problem of immortality and another
person embraces it as an uncertainty with infinite passion, where is there most
truth, and who really has the greater certainty? The one has entered into an
inexhaustible approximation, for certainty of immortality lies precisely in the
subjectivity of the individual. The other is immortal and fights against his
uncertainty.
Let us consider Socrates. Today everyone is playing with some proof or other.
Some have many, some fewer. But Socrates! He put the question objectively in a
hypothetical manner: "if there is immortality." Compared to the modern
philosopher with three proofs for immortality, should we consider Socrates a
doubter? Not at all. On this little if he risks his entire life; he dares to
face death, and he has directed his life with infinite passion so that the if is
confirmed-IF there is immortality. Is there any better proof for life after
death? But those who have the three proofs do not at all pattern their lives in
conformity with the idea. If there is an immortality, it must feel disgust over
their lackadaisical manner of life. Can any better refutation be given of the
three proofs? These crumbs of uncertainty helped Socrates because they hastened
the process along, inciting the passions. The three proofs that that others have
are of no help at all because they are dead to the spirit, and the fact that
they need three proofs proves that they are spiritually dead. The Socratic
ignorance that Socrates held fast with the entire passion of his inwardness was
an expression of the idea that eternal truth is related to an existing
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individual, and that this will be in the form of a paradox as long as he exists;
and yet it is just possible that there is more truth in Socratic ignorance than
is contained in the "objective truth" of the philosophical systems, which flirts
with the spirit of the times and cuddles up to associate professors.
The objective accent falls on what is said; the subjective accent falls on how
it is said. This distinction is valid even for aesthetics and shows itself in
the notion that what may be objectively true may in the mouth of certain people
become false. This distinction is illustrated by the saying that the difference
between the older days and our day is that in the old days only a few knew the
truth while in ours all know it, except that the inwardness towards it is in
inverse proportion to the scope of its possession. Aesthetically the
contradiction that the truth becomes error in certain mouths is best understood
comically. In the ethical-religious domain the accent is again on the how. But
this is not to be understood as referring to decorum, modulation, delivery, and
so on, but to the individual's relationship to the proposition, the way he
relates himself to it. Objectively it is a question simply about the content of
the proposition, but subjectively it is a question of inwardness. At its maximum
this inward how is the passion of infinity and the passion of the infinite is
itself the truth. But since the passion of the infinite is exactly subjectivity,
subjectivity is the truth. Objectively there is no infinite decision or
commitment, and so it is objectively correct to annul the difference between
good and evil as well as the law of noncontradiction and the difference between
truth and untruth. Only in subjectivity is there decision and commitment, so
that to seek this in objectivity is to be in error. It is the passion of
infinity that brings forth decisiveness, not its content, for its content is
precisely itself. In this manner the subjective how and subjectivity are the
truth.
But the how that is subjectively emphasized because the subject is an existing
individual is also subject to a temporal dialectic. In passion's decisive
moment, where the road swings off from the way to objective knowledge, it
appears that the infinite decision is ready to be made. But in that moment the
existing individual finds himself in time, and the subjective how becomes
transformed into a striving, a striving that is motivated by and is repeatedly
experienced in the decisive passion of the infinite. But this is still a
striving.
When subjectivity is truth, subjectivity's definition must include an expression
for an opposition to objectivity, a reminder of the fork in the road, and this
expression must also convey the tension of inwardness. Here is such a definition
of truth: the objective uncertainty, held fast in an appropriation process of
the most passionate inward ness is the truth, the highest truth available for an
existing person. There where the way swings off (and where that is cannot be
discovered objectively but only subjectively), at that place objective knowledge
is annulled. Objectively speaking he has only uncertainty, but precisely there
the infinite passion of inwardness is intensified, and truth is precisely the
adventure to choose objective uncertainty with the passion of inwardness.
When I consider nature in order to discover God, I do indeed see his omnipotence
and wisdom, but I see much more that disturbs me. The result of all this is
objective uncertainty, but precisely here is the place for inwardness because
inwardness apprehends the objective uncertainty with the entire passion of
infinity. In the case of mathematical statements objectivity is already given,
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but because of the nature of mathematics, this truth is existentially
indifferent.
Now the above definition of truth is an equivalent description of faith. Without
risk there is no faith. Faith is precisely the contradiction between the
infinite passion of inwardness and objective uncertainty. If I can grasp God
objectively, I do not believe, but because I cannot know God objectively, I must
have faith, and if I will preserve myself in faith, I must constantly be
determined to hold fast to the objective uncertainty, so as to remain out upon
the ocean's deep, over seventy thousand fathoms of water, and still believe.
In the sentence 'subjectivity, inwardness is truth', we see the essence of
Socratic wisdom, whose immortal service is exactly to have recognized the
essential meaning of existence, that the knower is an existing subject, and for
this reason in his ignorance Socrates enjoyed the highest relationship to truth
within the paganism. This is a truth that speculative philosophy unhappily again
and again forgets that the knower is an existing subject. It is difficult enough
to recognize this fact in our objective age, long after the genius of Socrates.
When subjectivity, inwardness, is the truth, the truth becomes objectively
determined as a paradox, and that it is paradoxical is made clear by the fact
that subjectivity is truth, for it repels objectivity, and the expression for
the objective repulsion is the intensity and measure of inwardness. The paradox
is the objective uncertainty, which is the expression for the passion of
inwardness, which is precisely the truth. This is the Socratic principle. The
eternal, essential truth, that is, that which relates itself essentially to the
individual because it concerns his existence (all other knowledge is,
Socratically speaking, accidental, its degree and scope being indifferent), is a
paradox. Nevertheless, the eternal truth is not essentially in itself
paradoxical, but it becomes so by relating itself to an existing individual.
Socratic ignorance is the expression of this objective uncertainty, the
inwardness of the existential subject is the truth. To anticipate what I will
develop later, Socratic ignorance is an analogy to the category of the absurd,
only that there is still less objective certainty in the absurd, and therefore
infinitely greater tension in its inwardness. The Socratic inwardness that
involves existence is an analogy to faith, except that this inwardness is
repulsed not by ignorance but by the absurd, which is infinitely deeper.
Socratically the eternal, essential truth is I by no means paradoxical in
itself, but only by virtue of its relation to an existing individual.
Subjectivity, inwardness, is the truth. Is there a still more inward expression
for this? Yes, there is. If subjectivity is seen as the truth, we may posit the
opposite principle: that subjectivity is untruth, error. Socratically speaking,
subjectivity is untruth if it fails to understand that subjectivity is truth and
desires to understand itself objectively. But now we are presupposing that
subjectivity in becoming the truth has a difficulty to overcome in as much as it
is in untruth. So we must work backwards, back to inwardness. Socratically, the
way back to the truth takes place through recollection, supposing that we have
memories of that truth deep within us.
Let us call this untruth of the individual 'sin.' Seen from eternity the
individual cannot be in sin, nor can he be eternally presupposed as having been
in sin. So it must be that he becomes a sinner by coming into existence (for the
beginning point is that subjectivity is untruth). He is not born as a sinner in
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the sense that he is sinful before he is born, but he is born in sin and as a
sinner. We shall call this state original sin. But if existence has acquired
such power over him, he is impotent to make his way back to eternity through the
use of his memory (supposing that there is truth in the Platonic idea that we
may discover truth through recollection). If it was already paradoxical that the
eternal truth related itself to an existing individual, now it is absolutely
paradoxical that it relates itself to such an individual. But the more difficult
it is for him through memory to transcend existence, the more inwardness must
increase in intense passion, and when it is made impossible for him, when he is
held so fast in existence that the back door of recollection is forever closed
to him through sin, then his inwardness wilt be the deepest possible.
Subjectivity is truth. Through this relationship between the eternal truth and
the existing individual the paradox comes into existence. Let us now go further
and suppose that the eternal truth is essentially a paradox. How does this
paradox come into existence? By juxtaposing the eternal, essential truth with
temporal existence. When we set them together within the truth itself, the truth
becomes paradoxical. The eternal truth has come into time. This is the paradox.
If the subject is hindered by sin from making his way back to eternity by
looking inward through recollection, he need not trouble himself about this, for
now the eternal essential truth is no longer behind him, but it is in front of
him, through its being in existence or having existed, so that if the individual
does not existentially get hold of the truth, he will never get hold of it.
It is impossible to accentuate existence more than this. When the eternal truth
is related to an existing individual, truth becomes a paradox. The paradox
repels the individual because of the objective uncertainty and ignorance towards
inwardness. But since this paradox in itself is not paradoxical, it does not
push the spirit far enough. For without risk there is no faith, and the greater
the risk the greater the faith, and the more objective reliability, the less
inwardness (for inwardness is precisely subjectivity). Indeed, the less
objective reliability, the deeper becomes the possible inwardness. When the
paradox is in itself paradoxical, it repels the individual by the power of the
absurd, and the corresponding passion, which is produced in the process, is
faith. But subjectivity, inwardness, is truth, for otherwise we have forgotten
the Socratic contribution; but there is no more striking expression for
inwardness than when the retreat from existence through recollection back to
eternity is made impossible; and when the truth as paradox encounters the
individual who is caught in the vice-grip of sin's anxiety and suffering, but
who is also aware of the tremendous risk involved in faith-when he nevertheless
makes the leap of faith-this is subjectivity at its height.
When Socrates believed in the existence of God, he held fast to an objective
uncertainty in passionate inwardness, and in that contradiction, in that risk
faith came into being. Now it is different. Instead of the objective
uncertainty, there is objective certainty about the object-certainty that it is
absurd, and it is, again, faith that holds fast to that object in passionate
inwardness. Compared with the gravity of the absurd, Socratic ignorance is a
joke, and compared with the strenuosity of faith in believing the paradox,
Socratic existential inwardness is a Greek life of leisure.
What is the absurd? The absurd is that the eternal truth has entered time, that
God has entered existence, has been born, has grown, and so on, has become
precisely like any other human being, quite indistinguishable from other humans.
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The absurd is precisely by its objective repulsion the measure of the inwardness
of faith. Suppose there is a man who desires to have faith. Let the comedy
begin. He desires to obtain faith with the help of objective investigation and
what the approximation process of evidential inquiry yields. What happens? With
the help of the increment of evidence the absurd is transformed to something
else; it becomes probable, it becomes more probable still, it becomes perhaps
highly and overwhelmingly probable. Now that there is respectable evidence for
the content of his faith, he is ready to believe it, and he prides himself that
his faith is not like that of the shoemaker, the tailor, and the simple folk,
but comes after a long investigation. Now he prepares himself to believe it. Any
proposition that is almost probable, reasonably probable, highly and
overwhelmingly probable, is something that is almost known and as good as known,
highly and overwhelmingly known-but it is not believed, not through faith; for
the absurd is precisely faith's object and the only positive attitude possible
in relation to it is faith and not knowledge.
Christianity has declared itself to be the eternal that has entered time, that
has proclaimed itself as the paradox and demands faith's inwardness in relation
to that which is a scandal to the Jews and folly to the Greeks-and as absurd to
the understanding. It is impossible to say this more strongly than by saying:
subjectivity is truth, and objectivity is repelled by it-by virtue of the
absurd.
Subjectivity culminates in passion. Christianity is the paradox; paradox and
passion belong together as a perfect match, and the paradox is perfectly suited
to one whose situation is to be in the extremity of existence. Indeed, there
never has been found in all the world two lovers more suited
to each other than passion and paradox, and the strife between them is a lover's
quarrel, when they argue about which one first aroused the other's passion. And
so it is here. The existing individual by means of the paradox has come to the
extremity of existence. And what is more wonderful for lovers than to be granted
a long time together with each other without anything disturbing their relation
except that which makes it more inwardly passionate? And this is what is granted
to the unspeculative understanding between the passion and paradox, for they
will dwell harmoniously together in time and be changed first in eternity.
But the speculative philosopher views things altogether differently. He believes
but only to a certain degree. He. puts his hand to the plow but quickly looks
about for something to know. From a Christian perspective it is hard to see how
he could reach the highest good in this manner.

